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LETTER FROM THE SUPERINTENDENT
I am so glad you are reading the seventh edition of the Maroon & Gold! 
Our goal is to keep our patrons connected with what is happening 
in the school and with Eldon Alumni. I know we all have some great 
memories of our school. It could be your favorite teacher, your best 
friend that you haven’t seen for years, your coach, your bus driver, or 
the cook that made you smile. We want to do our best to remember 
those days but also focus on the great things that are currently hap-
pening. In order to accomplish this, we need you to send us ideas 
about who to interview for our stories. I believe the Maroon and Gold 
is going to be the venue that allows Eldon Alumni to stay connected. 
Send your information to wendy.winters@eldonmustangs.org or mail 
it to her at 101 South Pine St. Eldon, MO, or call Wendy at 
573-392-8010 ext. 1009

Another idea I want you to consider is coming back home. We continually strive to make our 
school and community one of the best places in the state. I believe you and your family will make 
an economic impact on our community. You will help us build an even better community that has 
a great infrastructure, great schools and great people. I feel blessed to live in Eldon, I know you 
will, too.

We are including information about some job opportunities in the area. Please take a look at them 
and see if any of them fit your needs.

I hope you enjoy the Maroon and Gold!
Matt Davis
EHS’95

JOIN THE ELDON ALUMNI ASSOCIATION FOR ONLY $10 PER YEAR

Money will be used to keep you connected through the Maroon and Gold

Please send the following information:
Name:
Address:
Phone:
Email:

Mail to Eldon High School, attention 
Wendy Winters, 101 S. Pine St., Eldon, MO 65026. 

wendy.winters@eldonmustangs.org or 573-392-8010 ext. 1009.
You may also find us on Facebook at Eldon Mustangs or Eldon High School Alumni. 
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 One Word...
     Love

Jim Herriman and Amanda Herriman-Reichel have 
more in common than their father-daughter family 
connection; they are both published authors. Now 
they share a love for their family, a love for edu-
cation, and also a love for telling a story. Amanda 
is a 2005 Eldon alum and the daughter of Jim and 
Clare Herriman, who have together served over 80 
years in the Eldon School District. 
 

Anyone who graduated from Eldon with Amanda 
will definitely remember the bubbly girl with the 
bright red hair who demonstrated a zest for life. 
Well, the hair and the zest for life are still the same. 
She strives to spread positivity in all that she does. 
Her achievements since then are devoted wife, lov-
ing mother, caring teacher and now…published 
author. Her book, My Word of the Year is available 
on Amazon.com. Asked how she chose the subject 
matter, Herriman-Reichel explains, “I have applied 
the practice of having a word of the year to my life 
since 2017. This concept allows my mind to hyper-
focus on one central theme for an entire year.”

Her parents taught her early in life the importance 
of setting goals and she has made it a lifetime 
practice. “A few years ago, I paired goal setting 
with my word of the year, and it has set my journey 
along a unique path to which I am forever grateful. 
I started 2021 with my word of the year, “Prayer.” I 

also set three goals; one for the mind, one for the 
body, and one for the spirit. Her goal to develop 
her mind was to read one book per week, which 
would add up to fifty-two books by the end of the 
year. A goal for her body consisted of a nutrition 
plan, physical training, and weight loss. This plan 
would allow her to be ready to complete a half 
marathon. “My goal for spirit was to read the Bible 
from start to finish. This was the year that ‘Prayer’ 
allowed me to surpass my limitations so much 
that I felt a great calling to write this book.”

As a wife, mother, and teacher, time spent writ-
ing must be accomplished with intentionality. “I 
spent every spare minute I had available working 
on this project, including several late nights.” My 
Word of the Year was completed December of 
2021. “I hope My Word of the Year brings readers 
inspiration and joy! I hope to get the opportunity 
to talk with my readers as I truly want to hear their 
word of the year and the three goals they have 
selected to pursue. I would also love to know that 
my book has inspired a more robust practice of 
prayer that sends my readers on their spiritual 
journey.”  

Amanda’s newest book, published at the end of 
March 2022, carries the title, One Kid. One Word 
+ Goals. One School Year. The book is a fictional 

Research done by  Tammy Witherspoon
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story for kids. The story is about a fourth 
grade boy who chooses one word and 
three goals for the new school year. Af-
ter Herriman-Reichel came up with the 
storyline, she also decided to illustrate 
the book using her own ink drawings 
and watercolors. “This project stretched 
every creative muscle I possibly have to 
its limit, but I stayed focused on the ulti-
mate goal: creating a book for children to 
enjoy reading.”

The completion of her first book in-
spired her father, Jim Herriman to fin-
ish a book he had started 20 years prior. 
“There were things I saw in my job as a 
teacher and coach that I thought some-
one should write a book about,” he 
explains.  “Learn and Serve student 
Jordan Drake -Bysor typed a few 
chapters, however, had trouble reading 
my handwriting,” he explains. So, Herri-
man put it on the back burner and didn’t 
think about finishing it until Amanda 
published her first book and quickly be-
gan work on her second. Jim Herriman’s 
book is named Eldon HIStory. It is a his-
tory of one teacher’s journey in a school 
district over decades. Jim says he wants 
people to understand what educators go 
through. His hope is that every former 
Eldon student that reads his book, winds 
up taking their own walk down memory 
lane.  Amanda considered it an honor to 
help her father self-publish his book. She 
remembers, “First, it started with a phone 
call, ‘Amanda, I’m getting back to writing 
my book. Can you type it for me if I hand-
write it on notebook paper?’ Which re-
sulted in a somewhat hesitant, ‘Sure, Dad’ 
response on my end,” she explains. “After 
many phone calls, texts, and in-person 
typing sessions, we got all 20 chapters 

typed, edited, and formatted. My favorite discussion was 
when I would tell my dad, ‘Dad I just have one little sugges-
tion.. how about you add this, or we can remove that, but re-
word it this way?’ This was quickly followed by, ‘Thank you for 
the ‘suggestion’ Amanda, but who is writing this book, me 
or you?’ Unfortunately for my dad, I’m like my mom in the 
aspect of having a ten-second rebound before I’m back to 
making my next book ‘suggestion. This back and forth 
banter over the writing suggestions resulted in a ton of 
shared father-daughter laughter. Anyone who knows my 
dad knows that he’s got a great sense of humor and he in-
cluded that charm many times in his book which we 
hope you enjoy. As an EHS Alum myself, I feel this nonfic-
tion about our school’s history from the perspective of one 
teacher’s journey is delightful,” she finishes. His masterpiece 
was published in March of 2022 and now all three of 
their books can be purchased from Amazon.com.

Although Amanda enjoys writing and editing, her first love 
goes to her precious family. She met Gary Reichel while she 
was student teaching at Eldon and the two were married 
three years later. Mr. Reichel was an Eldon Career Center Ag-
riculture teacher for 13 years and now is in his second year at 
California, Mo. They live in California on his family’s century-
old farm where they carry on the legacy. “Country life was an 
adjustment at first, but getting our 50-acre farm in view be-
yond our family room windows is one of the most spectacu-
lar sights to take in. I feel truly blessed to be in a place where 
my creativity can thrive on inspiration.” Their three children 
enjoy the spacious farmland to explore and play, and their 
cattle, pigs, and dogs are fun for the family and definitely 
keep life interesting.

Jim and Clare Herriman at their son Christopher’s wedding.

“I hope that people know 
that I strive to spread 

positivity in all that I do.”
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Herriman cont.
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of Jim Herriman,  a retired social studies teacher, 
former football coach, former administrator, and 
former school board president for the Eldon R-1 
School District. Her mom is  Clare Herriman,  the 
current transportation director for Eldon Schools, 
and also  former girls P.E. coach and athletic 
director. Jim and Clare Herriman have given 
respectfully 43 and 42 years of service to the Eldon 
School District. Amanda says her parents are “in-
deed” her heroes. “They have dedicated many years 
of service to the pursuit of educating, inspiring, 
and helping students achieve their dreams. I have 
witnessed many times that they have set their own 
needs aside to put others first. They have taught 
me the importance of faith and seeking God out in 
prayer to allow Him to guide my next action step.” 
Her brother also continues the family legacy in ed-
ucation. Chris Herriman, an Army National Guard 
sergeant, served in Iraq from 2010-2011, teaches 
Business at Jefferson City High School and his 
wife, Bethany Herriman, teaches Math & History at 
Southern Boone Middle School.

Herriman-Reichel can also point to many other 
Eldon teachers who influenced her life choices. “I 
loved all of the high school teachers I had at Eldon. 
In fact, choosing one would be as impossible as 
telling you which of my own children is my favor-
ite. They genuinely have all influenced my life. To 
name a few; David Bailey, Mary Gainey, Lisa Wyatt, 
Kristina Harwood, Steve Henderson, David  Herren, 
Chuck Campbell, Willard Haley, Matt  Biddle, Matt 
Davis, Tammy Martin, Dennis White, Amy Pratt, Rex 
McCargar, Sandra Ingram, Adriana  Creath, Patti 
LaDuke, Mr. Hannah, and of course both Coach 

Herrimans. Debbie Geritz and Sandy Wilson are 
two of my elementary teachers that have im-
pacted my life in more ways than words can de-
scribe. They were patient, kind, loving, and car-
ing to all their students. I always felt welcomed 
in their classrooms, they made learning fun, and 
I always felt comforted under their care.”
In parting, there is one thing Amanda Reichel-
Herriman would like people to know about her, 
“I hope that people know that I strive to spread 
positivity in all that I do. I hope I am known for 
being a loving mother, wife, daughter, family 
member, and friend, as well as being an influen-
tial elementary teacher, artist, and author.”

 Raising her children in a small farming commu-
nity gives peace to Amanda. “I absolutely love the 
small-town atmosphere where everyone knows 
everyone. Growing up, I felt like everyone was 
a friend. We supported each other, and we lifted 
each other up. Truthfully, I don’t recall having to 
ever shake anyone’s hand and introduce myself 
until I went to college. Knowing everyone, made 
me feel safe. It is truly a comfort to feel as though 
you are amongst friends everywhere you go, and 
this is a luxury I will never take for granted.”

Mrs. Herriman-Reichel also pours herself into her 
3rd grade students whom she adores. After gradu-
ating from Eldon Herriman-Reichel furthered her 
education by attending William Woods University 
and double majoring in Elementary Education and 
Art Education. Later she obtained a Master ’s 
Degree in Athletic-administration and a Specialist 
Degree in School Superintendency, all from Wil-
liam Woods University. Her first teaching job was 
at the High Point R-III School District teaching art, 
computers and physical education. Gary and 
Amanda both teach for the California R-1 School 
District and their children are enrolled there as 
well. Addison is a second grader, Allison is in first 
grade and Aiden just started kindergarten this year. 
 

The desire to become an educator started with her 
mentors who were her parents. Herriman-Reichel 
was born and raised an Eldon Mustang. “I will 
always love my hometown. She is the daughter 

A few friends on the 2004 EHS Volleyball Team. Sarah 
Cox-,Wilhoit,  Colleen McDevitt, Melanie Boots, Keri 

Mueller-Banner, Amanda Herriman-Reichel, &  Jenna 
Hardin-Kautch. 

Amanda, Gary, Allison, Aiden, and Addison Reichel 

Jim, Clare, Aiden, Christopher, Bethany, Amanda, 
Gary, Allison, Gracelyn, Maxwell and Addison.
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Visionary
$25,000 and up
Rita Bass
Eldon Quarterback Club 
Cole Hamels
Kent Kehr 
Carl Mosher
E.J. Pyle

Cornerstone
$2,500 and up
Eldon Athletic Booster Club
Peter Gattermeir Family Foundation
 Ingrid Haas & John Groves 
Jeff & Amy Hargroves
Scott & Lisa Harrison
Jim & Judy Lincoln
Nates Concrete Pumping LLC 
Tony & Renee Pace

Heritage
 $1,000 and up
Charles & Janet Allen 
Sandy, Bryan, Halla Atwell 
James & Melanie Bennett 
Linda Scrivner - Bierbower
John Caine Family 
Capital Region Medical Clinic-Eldon
Central  Bank of Lake of the Ozarks
Class of 1956
Class of 1963
Bob & Jane Davis 
Matt & Shelly Davis 

Eldon CTA
Mike & Marla Finnegan 
Rob & Tami Frazee
Billy Gerhart 
Mike Hees
Phillips Funeral Home 
Blanche & Mary Laffey 
Paula Mosher-Lea
James & Catrice Roseblock 
Ed Sanning
Eric & Claire Wilhoit

Maroon
$500 and up
Joe & Donna Albertson 
Elaine Schuster-Allee 
Dit Apperson
David Bailey Family 
Renee Baker
Bales Construction 
Jennifer Beard 
Kathy Bisges
Paul Boatman
Robert & Linda Brandt
Ty & Janice Brewer 
James & Barbara Brown 
Bruns Service Center 
Rick Caine
Gary & Donna Carrender 
Citizens Bank of Eldon 
Class of 1955
Class of 1961
Class of 1964
Class of 1965
Class of 1966
Class of 1968
Class of 1972

Class of 1974
Class of 1982
Class of 1983
Class of 1985
Class of 1988
Class of 2001
 Kenneth & Treva Crismon
Dale & Pauline Currence
Devine & Ass. Real Estate
Travis Dinwiddie
Jay & Stacey Dunham
Krik & Robin Earleywine
Eldon Community Foundation
Eldon Friends of Music
Eldon Lions Club
Eldon Warriors
Wanda Robbins Enloe
Fendorf & Phillips -
Grads of 1915-1980
David & Maryann Frank
Friends of Deb Geritz
Friends of Eddie Winters
Gattermeir Family
Vonda Greenwalt
Billy Paul & Robin Griffith
Scott & Michele Griswold
Willard & Jerri Haley
Matt & Ashley Hanks & Family
Gerald J. Harms Sr.
Peggy Harrison
Tony & James Hartfield
Bill & Sheri Harvey & family
Michael & Debra Hees 
Carl & Ruth Hees
Michael & Debra Hees
Randy Hendrix 
James T. Herfurth
Roy & Myrna Jo Herren 
Jim & Clare Herriman 
High Point Porter Family 

Bruce & Jeannie Hlavacek 
Duane & Cathy Jo Kleithermes Family
Lake Regional Health Systems
Larry & Patricia LaDuke 
Janice Maher
Toni Marra-Schulte 
Danny Marra
Gary & Carole Marriott Family
Merle Matzen Family 
Rex, Joyce, Jason & Stacey McCarger
McDevitt Clan
Danny Marra & Toni Marra-Schulte
Gary Marriott Family
Ardyce Meyer Shipman &
Mary Meyer Harper
Betty Ann Morris 
Max A. Nickerson 
George Parkins
David & Rhonda Perkins 
David & Julia Platt
Ruth Poliner
Larry and Sandra Pope 
Refills Ink
Republic Services Inc. 
Diana Loyce Robinson
George, Loyce, Susan & John Robinson
Bob & Judy Russell 
Kent & Donna Schmidt 
Justin & Billie Setser
Edward & Rhonda Simmons 
Richard & Linda Simmons-Thomas 
Don & Lovea Vaughan 
Vernon Publishing 
Wallace Vernon
David Wainright
Friends of Eddie Winters 
Ted & Beth Wood
Bob & Jlee Wooley 
Kathy Wrye
David A. Yarger

Gold
$250 and up
Jerome & Terry Atteberry 
Steve & Kathy Atwell

Wesley Bailey
Gene & Shirley Barbour 
Charles & Paula Bard
Brian Beard 
Terri Benjamin 
Ed Bierbower
Charles Blum Family 
Paul & Kathie Boatman 
Donald & Priscilla Bond 
Mark Callison
Class of 1964
Class of 1971
Class of 1976
Class of 1981
Helen Cooper–Maxwell
Bethal Cotton-Coffman
Burnell & Linda Crain 
Diane Crismon-Simpson 
Tyrus Czeschin
David & Rose Marie Dishman
Dayle & Nancy Dunstan 
Arden Eilers
Brandon & Amy Frank 
Connie Clark-Freise 
Donna Gilreath
John & Stacie Hall 
Harenza Brothers
Helen & Rufus, Lois Harmon
Carl & Ruth Hees
Phyllis Marie Hult, David Hult
In Memory of Grace Eilerts 
In Memory of Dee Spalding
Clement F. Iven
Robert Jenkins 
Gail Jones
Kenneth Kays 
Will Lemen
Donald & Shirley Looten 
Jack & Peggy Martin 
Helen Maxwell
James & Betty McDowell 
Colleen McGirl
Gaynelle Moore
The Partridge Family 
Frank & Beverly Procter 
River Region Credit Union 

Bill & Betty Roark
Julie Rush
Gary & June Spencer 
Helen Hackman-Sturgis
Jim Taylor
Dennis & Jerry Thompson 
Sam & Marlyn Upton 
Don & Laslee Vernon 
Randy & Michele Vernon 
Susan Wahlbrink
JoAnne (Heather) Woolley

White
up to $200
Neil & Debbie Atkinson 
Wesley Bailey
Susan Baker
Class of 1970
Class of 1971 
Michael Craig
Paul & Patricia Darnell 
Jan Denison
Anna Diebold
Jerry & Sara Dunstan 
John Gambill
Bill & Judith Gunn
Don Ham
Robert & Anna Harvey 
Cheryl Henningsen 
Robert & Donna Henley 
Paul & Sharon Holder 
Bernie & Cathie Jenkins 
Mr. & Mrs. B. Milton Kays 
Christine Leonard
DeeAnn Muse 
Fred Myer 
Marcia Nickels 
Terri Pint 
John Pyle 
Beverly Ruhlf 
Peter J. Shaw
Marvin & Kay Summers 
Robert & Doris Taggart 
Fred & Lela Uptergrove
C.D. & Sue Vernon 
David & Ruth Woolley
      

MUSTANG LEGACY CONTRIBUTORS
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significant impact on his life, speech and debate teacher, David     
Bailey and math teacher, Merle Matzen. From Mr. Bailey, he 
received speaking and debate skills which he would skillfully 
use in his future career. “Mr. Bailey really encouraged me and I 
think it was from debate where I first got the idea that maybe I 
would go to law school. Prior to that I don’t remember having any 
ambitions in law.“ He admired the calm, no nonsense teaching 
demeanor of Mr. Matzen. “If  I ever didn’t understand anything, 
he could always find a way to help me understand. And he 
never seemed to get frustrated with anything. I always strive to 
have a temperament like him.”
 

Burks believes that being raised in a small town helped him in 
life as well as his career. In a large city, students usually group 
by special interests or socio-economic position. “Growing up 
in the small town there was essentially one school.  Whether 
you were rich or poor; Catholic or Protestant; athletic, musical 
or an academic; you all go to the same school and have classes 
together. I think having that experience is invaluable.” He 
believes the close relationships that were formed in Eldon 
helped him understand people better. “Throughout my career 

in law I think while my clients may not look like me or have 
the same background as me, they can tell I still under-

stand and can relate to their situation and where they 
come from.”

 

After graduating from Eldon, Burks first attended Southwest 
Missouri State University (now Missouri State University) 

in Springfield. He didn’t feel like he belonged there though, 
and transferred to the University of Missouri-Columbia for his 
sophomore year. While attending M.U. he had the opportunity 
to study in Mexico. He says learning a new language and 
experiencing a completely different culture gave him a taste for 
adventure and he was hooked. After returning from Mexico, he 
finished his last two years at Mizzou, graduating in 1996 with a 
bachelor’s degree in international studies with an emphasis in 
business administration and Latin America. Next came major 
decisions about where to attend law school.  He was accepted 
to Washington University in St. Louis, University of San Diego, 
and Loyola Marymount in Los Angeles as well as being wait-list-
ed at the University of Hawaii. “I had never been to Hawai’i and 
really knew very little about it, so I decided I would go to San 
Diego and I bought my tickets and started looking for apart-
ments. Then over the summer I got a call from Hawai’i that I had 
been accepted and they offered me a spot in the fall.  Hawai’i 
was the smallest law school in the nation at that point and it 
was very difficult to get in if you were not a Hawai’i resident.  
The offer was too good to pass up, so after talking over the 

Compassion
in the Court

Caring for customers at an early age in the family business and 
appreciating the diversity of students throughout his Eldon 
school days, led Jason Burks on a path to become a criminal 
defense attorney and recently a judge. Judge Jason Burks is a 
1992 Eldon graduate and has recently been appointed by the 
Chief Justice of Hawaii’s Supreme Court as a per diem district 
court judge. Although he has achieved much, he was humbled 
and appreciative to be chosen as a feature in the Maroon and Gold 
Alumni magazine. 
 

Burks is the son of Redus and Rita Burks. Jason transferred to the 
Eldon School District in 1980 after attending kindergarten in 
Iberia. His eldest brother Randy was a graduate of Iberia High 
School and Darryl was a 1982 Eldon graduate. Their early years 
were spent on his family’s farm outside Iberia. He also recalls 
spending much time in the aisles of Mid-Missouri Office Equip-
ment and Supply, which his parents owned and operated in   
Eldon. The interconnection with customers had a great impact 
on his life. “For as long as I can remember I was interacting with 
customers at the store and helping them. I could operate a cash 
register, typewriter, photocopier and even the early personal 
computers by the time I started second grade. Having that early 
and constant influence of technology in my life, along with the 
human interactions I had with customers of all kinds of back-

Jason Burks -’92

Research done by Tammy Witherspoon

grounds, I believe has helped me tremendously get to where 
I am today.”  The work ethic and carry family culture forwarded 
by his family had great influence on Burk’s life. “I couldn’t have 
done it without any one of them. They are all among not only 
the smartest people I know, but also the most compassionate. 
And it’s that compassion for people that I admire the most and 
strive to replicate.”
 

Burks points to two Eldon High School teachers who had a 



18 19

Compassion cont.

Jason playing guitar with fellow classmate Chad Duncan on 
drums and singer Ken Sinclair during the summer of 1993.

Jason and his son Ethan up in the London Eye, England, with 
Big Ben in the background.

Jason playing guitar in 2017 at the first annual  “Rock 4 Justice”.  
Jason was a co-founder of this event where attorneys and 

judges get together in bands and play music.

opportunity with his parents, he accepted 
the Hawai’i opening, packed his two bags 
and guitar and made the transition to Aloha 
State in Oahu where he knew not one person.
 

After a few days in a hotel, he found an apart-
ment and dove into the culture of Hawai’i. “A 
lot of people who come from the mainland 
really have a hard time living here because so 
many things are so different.  The food is dif-
ferent. The way people speak is different.  The 
music is different. I fell in love with the food, 
people and culture here and knew at that 
point this was where I would be for a while.”
 

Burks would spend the next three years 
devoting his time to law school. When he 
graduated in 1999, he took a judicial clerkship 
with a judge who was on the First Circuit 
Court of Oahu. The clerkship gave him the 
opportunity to see actual law practice and 
criminal jury trials. It was the catalyst for his 
decision to become a criminal defense attorney. 
Practicing criminal law was his avenue to 
conduct trials in the courtroom. “I liked the 
idea of helping people who were in trouble.  
Most of the people charged with crimes are 
not bad people, but people who have made 
bad decisions or have had a lot of other bad 
breaks in their past that have led them to 
where they are.  And most of them are under-
dogs and don’t really have anyone rooting for 
them to fix their problems.” As a criminal 
defense attorney he was able to make a 
difference in the individual lives of people. He 
has been truly inspired by some of the clients 
he has helped. “Seeing a client who ended 
up in jail with a severe drug habit work hard 
to achieve two years of sobriety and get her 
children back from CPS is pretty heroic and 
inspiring to me.”
 

After finishing his clerkship he was hired by 
the state public defender’s office and the 

position was in Hilo on the Big Island of Hawai’i. Once 
again, Burks packed his bags and headed to a new job 
and a new town. Hilo was a much smaller town with 
a more rural feel than Honolulu.  While in Hilo at the 
public defender’s office he started doing traffic cases 
and misdemeanors. Through his experiences he devel-
oped a yearning to become a judge. In Hawai’i judges 
are appointed and not elected. As a per diem judge 
Burks doesn’t have to sit full time so he can maintain 
his private law practice, as long as he doesn’t take any 
cases that are heard in the district court. The district 
court handles general traffic cases, misdemeanors, 
small claims, and landlord-tenant cases. The district 
court does not do felony cases or any jury trials, 
nor family court/divorce/custody cases. “So pres-
ently I sit on the bench in district court 5-10 days per 
month and the remaining time I am handling felony 
cases in circuit court as a defense attorney. 

After moving to Hilo, Burks married Tammy, and the 
couple had a son, Ethan. Two and a half years after mov-
ing to Hilo, Burks got the opportunity to transfer back 
to  Oahu. In 2003, the family moved to Oahu. Burks says 

he began climbing his way up the ladder 
to felony jury trials and to the top level 
of trial attorneys who defended class A 
felonies and murder cases. In 2009, he 
and Tammy divorced, but remained 
good friends and co-parented Ethan. 
After 10 years in the public defender’s 
office, Burks decided to go out on his 
own in 2011, taking his first case as the 
law office of Jason R. Burks. He still oper-
ates the office. His son graduated from 
Iolani High School on Oahu in 2019 
and presently attends the University
of Hawai’i studying computer science. 
Ethan took the opportunity to study 
abroad in Paris during the most recent 
winter/spring semester. “Of any of my 
achievements, he is by far the one I am 
most proud of. He amazes me in some 
way almost every day.”
 
When not being a judge or an advocate, 
Burks has a variety of interests that help 
him relax. In his free time he enjoys playing 
music, specifically guitar. He is so invest-
ed in his music that he turned an extra 
bedroom in his house into a studio and 
guitar room.  Traveling is also an adventure 
he enjoys, over the last five years Burks 
has taken six trips to various places in 
Europe, as well as Japan. Burks is a busy 
man and doesn’t get the chance to 
travel to central Missouri that often, but 
when he does, he always tries to meet 
up with high school friends.  “Thanks to 
Facebook and social media I have been 
able to keep in touch with a lot of my 
friends and classmates and always enjoy 
seeing what is going on in their lives. I 
really appreciate all the support and 
congratulations I have received from 
those old classmates and friends.”



Flowers from Arika’s farm. 
Photo courtesy of Taylor Morgan Photography & Design
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Arika Quezada (Myers) was born and raised in Eldon, MO and 
after a short season living out of state, she calls Eldon home 
again. She grew up through the Eldon R-1 school program. Her 
time in high school was mostly dedicated to sports and our local 
Eldon FFA chapter. Upon graduating, she attended the University 
of Missouri to study Agricultural Education, but before long, she 
followed her heart to Alabama for the Ramp School of Ministry. 
This is where she would meet her now husband, Jonathan 
Quezada. After spending a year in Houston, TX working for Hur-
ricane Harvey relief programs, Jonathan and Arika decided Eldon 
would be a great place to start a family. 

There’s no question if you apply yourself in school, you will gain 
something that can be carried for the rest of your life. It might be 
knowledge, friendships, skills or even life passions. Arika Quezada 
(Myers) is now building a local business and life around the 

“I want to inspire others to take the 
risk, do the hard things, find their 

passion and make it happen.”

support and education she received 
from Eldon R-1 and our local 
Eldon FFA Chapter. Right here in the 
middle  of  E ldon,  MO,  she has 
created an urban garden, growing 
cut flowers and produce to sell. 

The following is a brief look into 
Arika’s dream and what inspired her 
to make it come to life... literally. 

I wasn’t raised in a farming family. I 
would say my desire to garden was 
ignited during my high school 
years. My junior year I joined our 
FFA chapter in due diligence to my 
best friend, who had just become 
the chapter president. The doors 
that were opened to me out of that 
decis ion were innumerable.  I 
experienced great success with 
contest teams, where I developed 
skills in communication and public 
speaking. I was also introduced to 
the work of the greenhouse. 

Eldon’s FFA chapter hosts an annual 
plant sale to raise money. The 
students have the opportunity to 
learn some of the ins and outs of 
raising plants: planting, watering, 
fertilizing, pruning and selling. 

There is something to be said about 
the power of a planted seed. I do 
believe that a seed was planted 
in me during that season that I 

couldn’t ever quite shake. My journey has led me 
down many different paths since high school, but 
I am thrilled that I somehow managed to find my 
way back to Eldon, MO where it all started. 

Last Spring, we built two little raised garden beds 
and threw a whole mess of seeds in there to see 
what would happen. At some point last Summer, I 
knew it needed to be bigger. I was stirred very deep-
ly to make a greater impact in our community. If you 
haven’t noticed, our little town is quickly developing 
into a thriving place to be. I have a strong entrepre-
neurial spirit, so my mind was constantly racing as 
to what we could contribute. What I learned is that 
the best thing we can each contribute is something 
we are passionate about. 

Gardening is way more to me than just sowing and 
reaping. A garden is a place to connect with the 
earth and with family. My biggest joy in this endeav-
or is watching my two children soak up each moment. 
How much richer an education on creation than to 
dig in the dirt with bare hands. How better to learn 
the value of hard work than to relish in the fruits of 
your labor. 

But it’s also more than that… 
I want to inspire others to take the risk, do the hard 
things, find their passion and make it happen. I 
want to show people that you don’t have to have a 
300 acre property to have a farm. You can do it with 
a borrowed backyard. I purposely named our busi-
ness Four Loves Urban Farm to break down a few of 
those boxes around farming. No, we don’t live in an 
urban area. But for our little farming community, a 
farm in the middle of town is a bit unconventional. 

This is only my first year, so I am definitely still in the 
learning and experimental process. I wish I could 
put the vision in my head for this business into 
proper words. There is so much that I want to offer 
our community through this journey, and I cannot 
wait for you to see it unfold! There is much to be 
said about the verse in the Bible which says to “not 
despise these small beginnings”. (Zechariah 4:10) I 
am thankful for the seed that was planted in me all 
those years ago, and I am thankful to be in a 
position where I can “plant it forward”.

Arika with the 2010 Parliamentary Procedure team 
that took first place at National FFA Convention. 

Arika prepping rows in the spring and getting 
seeds in the ground.

Arika helping set up the Eldon FFA chapter’s plant 
display at the 2010 Miller County Fair.

Arika, husband Jonathan, son Zeno 3 yrs and daughter Nova 2 yrs.
Photo courtesy of Chelsea Plemmons Photography

F o u r  L o v e s
2011  Alumna Arika Myers Quezada



Written by 2020 Eldon alumna Reagan Limbach
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Thankful... 1997 Alumnus DJ DeGraffenreid

especially pushed me to be on the Ag Mechanics 
contest team”. During his time in Ag Construction 
and in the Eldon FFA department, he built a trailer 
that he still uses today, 25 years later.

DeGraffenreid comes from a line of entrepreneurs. 
His dad, Dave DeGraffenreid, owned a body shop 
business in Eldon, MO called Double D Collision 
Repair. Like DJ, his father Dave also has been a 
resident of Eldon for as long as DJ can remember. 
DJ also has an uncle, Troy White, that owned a 
muffler shop called Troy’s Muffler. When it came 
time to decide where DJ wanted to start his busi-
ness, he knew that Eldon was the perfect fit. 
“Eldon has opportunities that other towns do not 
provide. Since I grew up in Eldon, I already knew 
a lot of people who live in the area. My family 
already had a few businesses around the area, so I 
knew a lot of people from that”.

After working for one Heating and Cooling Com-
pany around the area, the DeGraffenreid’s eventu-
ally decided that they wanted to open their own 
heating and cooling business. When asked why 
DJ wanted to open his own business he said, “I 
have seen other companies around the area that 

Located on 7 Hawkeye Lane in Eldon, Missouri 
is a family owned business called DeGraffenreid 
Heating and Cooling. It is owned and operated 
by David Jr. and Cherish DeGraffenreid. While 
David and his wife have built a very successful 
business of their own, it was through hard work 
and determination that they got to that point. DJ, 
a graduate of Eldon High School class of 1997, 
first started working with HVAC when he was 19 
and since then his success has blossomed. When 
asked how he got into the business he said, “My 
dad and I used to be a part of a bowling league 
in Eldon. At the time I was also in need of a job. 
One of the guys that were a part of the bowling 
league ended up hiring me to do HVAC and I have 
been doing it ever since”. Before DJ became apart 
of the heating and cooling business, it was FFA 
in high school that helped lead him to a path of 
working with his hands. Some of his favorite times 
and memories in high school were while being an 
active member of the Eldon FFA Chapter.  “Some 
of my favorite teachers were my FFA advisors 
Matt Bittle and Willard Haley. Both of those 
teachers pushed me to be active in FFA and get 
everything out of it  that I  could. Mr.  Haley 

Devin finishing up some work at 
the new Antique Mall in Eldon.

Landon, DJ, Cherish, Devin and daugter-in-law Alysa DeGraffenreid.

DJ & Cherish DeGraffenreid.

Pictured left to right: Dallas Hardy, Devin DeGraffenreid, Tyler Scurlock, DJ & Cherish, George Croy & Josh Colbert.

over price and may not show up on time. I want to make it a point to 
be honest and respectful of people’s time. A lot of the people whose 
houses and buildings that I am working on, I know them personally”. 
When starting their company, the DeGraffenreid’s began their 
business out of the garage of their home, but eventually their 
business grew. They moved into the building where their business is 
currently located in 2010. Since then, their business has continued 
to grow adding on more employees including DJ and Cherish’s son 
Devin, a 2018 graduate of Eldon. DJ’s pride in helping is customers 
has not gone unnoticed. They have been nominated and won 
various Missouri’s Best and Best of the Lake awards.

Together, DJ and Cherish have two sons, Devin, and Landon. Devin 
was a 2018 graduate of Eldon High School where he still resides 
with his wife Alyssa, and Landon was a 2022 graduate. While Devin 
was in high school, the couple spent many nights in the basketball 
gym watching him play basketball and while both boys were in high 
school, they were active members in Eldon FFA. DJ and Cherish also 
supported them on those endeavors. When the DeGraffenreid’s are 
not working, their family enjoys spending time going to car shows 
and working on vehicles. They are also involved with Lake Ozark 
Speedway where DJ used to race. DJ enjoys working on his vehicles, 
“If it has wheels on it, I’m probably interested in it” he says. Not only 
do they enjoy working with cars, but they also give back to the youth 
involved in agriculture in Eldon and the surrounding communities. 
During the livestock sale at the Miller County Fair, they purchase
animals from the youth at the sale. Not only are they involved in that, 
but DJ continues to support the organization that not only him, but 
also his sons in high school, by supporting and donating to local FFA 
chapters in the area including the Eldon FFA chapter. They are also
members of the Tuscumbia First Assembly of God Church. When 
asked about DeGraffenreid’s successes he says that he still cannot 
believe it. “When I started this business, I had no idea that I would 
end up where I am right now. I am very thankful to God and my 
family for where I am”.
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Stark Caverns Visitor Center

Stark Caverns Boardwalk

Finding a way 
back home.

Written by 2021 Eldon alumna Payge Sergent
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For Mr. Jeff Hargroves, Eldon is 
more then just a small town. It is 
a place full of friendships, life
lessons, and a home to his busi-
ness- the beautiful Stark Caverns.

Being an Eldon High School Grad-
uate of 1984 and an avid sports 
player, Jeff quickly learned that 
Eldon was a special place. While 
attending EHS, Jeff was a part of 
the football, basketball, and track 
teams. “We had a lot of fun – on 
and off the field/courts and sure 
made a lot of lifelong friends” 
he says. Sports taught Jeff “per-

severance, hard work, teamwork 
and gratitude,” and he was heavily 
influenced by his many coaches 
who taught him the importance of 
those traits.

Aside from sports, his former 
teacher Mr. Matzen left a lasting 
effect on him. “He significantly en-
hanced my love of learning and 
appreciation for math. The knowl-
edge he shared and the curiosity 
he cultivated were the basis for 
my going on to the University of 
Missouri where I earned a B.S. in 
Computer Engineering and a B.S. 

in Electrical Engineering” says 
Jeff.

His Junior year of high school, 
Jeff obtained a job at what is 
now known as Stark Caverns, 
and continued working there 
over the next four years.

During his time there he be-
came friends with the past 
owner, Curtis Whitman, who 
taught him many important 
life and business lessons 
that were carried with him 
through the next several 
years.  Then, “About 5 years 
ago, [Jeff] learned of the 
opportunity to acquire the 
property and business and 
quickly did just that.” Jeff and 
his family then added a new 
Visitor Center to the cave, 
which included a space for 
families, businesses, scouts, 
and school groups to utilize. 
These groups would have 
access to the event space 
as well as the facilities and 
property. “My wife - Amy, was 
heavily involved in the plan-
ning of the Visitor Center and 
grounds, and the construc-
tion was overseen by former 
Eldon High School class of ‘84 
friend - David Ruiz” says Jeff,
and “many others partici-
pated in the work needed to 
bring the Caverns and prop-
erty to their current state.” Al-
though Jeff is very grateful for 
the help he received, a special 
thanks was given to a current 
employee - Lee Penserum - 
whom Jeff worked with at the 
caverns when he was in high 
school. “Because of the hard 
work of all involved and the 
support of the community, 

the business quickly grew and expanded. 
Excited to be involved in the business is an 
understatement for the family, and there 
are many reasons as to why. “The cave is 
an important piece of history, and we see 
ourselves as caretakers for a moment in 
time” he says. He went on to add that Stark 
Caverns has served many purposes in the 
local area over the last 100 years, and has 
recently become an important employer in 
the Eldon area. Lastly, in the words of Jeff, 
“how could you pass up the opportunity to 
own your own cave?”  

Additionally, Jeff enjoys more about Eldon 
than just the caverns itself. The town holds 
a special place in his heart, and what he 
loves most about working here is nothing 
short of heartfelt. “I enjoy rekindling rela-
tionships with friends from my high school 
years” Jeff says. “It still amazes me how I 
can run into an old friend and it seems our 
relationship and care for each other hasn’t 
missed a beat, even though we may not 
have seen each other for over 30 years.” 
Even though the cave allows many new 
relationships to be built, the relationships 
made from the beginning are the ones 
most prominent in Jeff’s memory. 

Although he spends an abundance of time 
at the caverns, Jeff is also a man of many 

Jeff, his wife Amy and two children, Katie & Jackson. 

talents. He and his wife, Amy, have two teenage kids 
- Jackson and Katie - and in his words, “I am blessed 
with a wonderful family.” Being a former sports player 
himself, Jeffs main priority has been to “spend as much 
time supporting them and their sporting activities as 
possible - before they leave home.” Jeff also spends an 
abundance of time serving his community through 
leadership and board positions, philanthropic entities, 
and education related initiatives, playing tennis, and 
working out. Although Jeff and his family feel that 
Eldon is a special place, they do not live here full time. 
Part of their year is spent living on a ranch in the beauti-
ful state of Colorado. 

Just as Eldon has left an impact on Jeff and his business, 
they too have left an impact on the town. From a small 
job in high school, to eventually owning the business 
himself, Jeff has been blessed beyond measure by the 
opportunities our town has provided him and the 

1984 Alumnus Jeff Hargroves
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Once a Mustang, Always a Mustang!

and sure made a lot of
lifelong friends” he says. Sports 
taught Jeff “perseverance, 
hard work, teamwork and
gratitude,” and he was heavily 
influenced by his many coach-
es who taught him the impor-
tance of those traits.
Aside from sports, his former 
teacher Mr.Matzen left a last-
ing effect on him. “He signifi-
cantly enhanced my love of 
learning and appreciation for 
math. The knowledge he 

caverns. In return, Eldon gets to contin-
ue to be the home of a beautiful piece 
of history and benefit from the many 
doors the caverns have opened. Our 
small town and its residents have a way 
of bringing people together, no matter 
how long it’s been, or how far you go - 
you always find a way back home.

Hargroves family in the directory of 
9th St. Christian Church, 1979.

Hanging Gardens at Stark Caverns

Onyx Falls at Stark Caverns

Hargroves cont.
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Grow Your Own

me to love school and learning.”

Other role models outside of the school system 
helped form who she is today. “My mom and 
grandma have played key roles in shaping me 
and encouraging me to be the best I can be. 
“My husband has been there for me through 
many stages of my life and we have made some 
hard decisions together. My best friends now 
are some of the best I have ever had and en-
courage me in helping to shape and mold my 

2015 Alumna Morgan Frogge Kirkweg.

A Champion in the Classroom

What a wonderful surprise  it was for Eldon Middle 
School teacher Morgan Kirkweg to be chosen as the 
Central Region Middle School Teacher of the Year. 
The size of the honor sinks in when you realize the 
Central Region Missouri State Teachers Association 
has 96 public school districts to choose an honoree 
from. Last spring the Eldon Middle School students 
and staff gathered at a surprise assembly as MSTA 
Representative Erica Price presented Kirkweg with 
the award. She was then formally recognized at the 
MSTA 2022 spring banquet.

Kirkweg grew up in Eldon. She is the daughter of 
Michelle and Andrew Frogge. Her grandparents are 
Lori and Roy Ellis. Kirkweg is married to Jarred Kirk-
weg and the couple have two children, a son, Dean, 
and daughter, Charlotte. After graduating from El-
don High School, she attended Missouri State Uni-
versity, Springfield. She earned a bachelor’s of sci-
ence degree and was certified to teach fifth through 
twelfth  grade English language arts. She was excit-
ed to work for the Eldon School District because it 
was close to her family where she desired to be and 
because of her pride in the mission and vision of the 
Eldon Mustang school district. With school spirit she 
boasted, “Once a Mustang, always a Mustang!”
Kirkweg says she knew she wanted to be a teacher 
from the first grade. “I even have a copy of our class-
room book that we all created a page for where I 
talked about wanting to be a teacher,” she explains. 
“I had various teachers influence me as I made my 
way through the Eldon School system,” she says. 
“Rex McCargar (band), Sean Stephenson (art), Kristi 
Arends (yearbook), and Misty Wilson (ELA) were the 
teachers that were always in my corner and helped 

values as I learn and grow into the woman 
I am meant to be.”
 
Kirkweg finds teaching to be a reward-
ing career. She loves the subject matter 
of the classes she teaches,  “With TEAM 
or Teen Employment and Academic Men-
toring class, I get to see students succeed 
who don’t normally get the spotlight. I 
get to be there for those kids through 
tough moments and help them learn 
how to communicate effectively, search 
for future careers, manage money, and 
interview/apply for a job. With ELA I get 
to recommend books and watch my stu-
dent’s love of reading grow in my class-
room. Those are the things that make this 
teacher’s heart happy,” she explains. She 
dedicates many hours to teaching, but 
when she gets time to relax she practices 
the art of mindfulness, spends time read-
ing, exercising or  enjoying her friends. “I 
love to journal and practice gratitude. I 
love to read. Give me a fantasy series or 
a great nonfiction book and I could have 
my nose in a book for days. I also enjoy 
going to garage sales, lunch dates with 
my friends, practicing yoga, and training 
for marathons.”

Her future goals are also centered around 
furthering her education and living life to 
the fullest in her dear hometown. “I would 
like to become a certified librarian, to take 
on more TEAM classes in the district, pay 
off my debt, be an ally to those that are 
not as privileged as I am, buy land in the 
area and build a house and to be a life-
long learner.”

Lastly, Kirkweg ponders on a quote from 
the great Rita Pierson, ‘Every child de-
serves a champion, an adult who will 
never give up on them, who understands 
the power of connection, and insists that 
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they become the best that they can possibly be.’ I am lucky 
enough that I get to walk into Eldon Middle School each 
day and get the chance to be someone’s champion.`` 

Kirkweg’s daughter, Charlotte, runs up to give her 
a hug during the assembly. 

Kirkweg’s family was contacted and asked to attend the 
assembly as a surprise. She is pictured above with her 

parents, Andrew and Michelle Frogge, grandmother Lori Ellis, 
husband Jarred Kirkweg, and children Dean and Charlotte.
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